HOUSE OF DELEGATES, AMERICAN PHARMACEUTICAL
ASSOCIATION

ABSTRACTS OF THE MINUTES OF THE SESSIONS HELD IN COLUMBUS HOTEL,
MIAMI, FLA, JULY 27-AUGUST 1, 1931.

The First Session of the House of Delegates, A. Pu. A., was convened by Chairman C. B.
Jordan, Tuesday, July 28th, at 1:30 .M. The first order of business announced by the Chairman
was roll call and a verification of credentials. The call of delegates showed that a quorum was
present and the House was declared as organized and open for business.

No meeting of the House of Delegates having been held in the interim of the annual ses-
sions there were no minutes to be read. The names of delegates and organizations represented,
follow. The name of the organization or state is in Italics, names of delegates in capitals, and
small capitals, and names of the voting delegates in bold face. Only those present are named.

The minutes of the House of Delegates are printed here and to avoid duplication in printing
will also answer for the reports of the transactions made to the gemeral sessions—the reports are abstracts
of the minutes. The names of the delegates follow:

A. PH. A. SECTIONS.

Scientific—E. E. Swanson, Indianapolis, Ind.
Education and Legisiation—Glenn L. Jenkins, Baltimore,
Md

Practicol Pharmacy and Dispensing—Ralph E. Terry,
hicago, Il

Commercial Interests—Joseph G. Noh, Wichita, Kans.

Historical Pharmacy—George D. Beal, Pittsburgh, Pa.

A, PH. A. BRANCHES.

Baltimore—R. L. Swain, Joun C. KranTz, JR., and
GLENN L. JENKINS.

Chicago—E. N. Gathercoal.

Cincinnati—Mortimer Bye.

Detroit—E. P. Stout, WiLBur L. ScoviLLe, L. W.
Rowg, R. T. LAKREY.

New York—Hugo H. Schaefer, CHaARLES W. BALLARD,
ROBERT 3. LEHMAN.

Northern Okio—E. D. Davy.

Northwesiern—Earl B. Fischer, CHARLES V. NETzZ.

Philadelphic—Ambrose Hunsberger.

Pittsburgh—C. L. O'Connell, E. C. RErr.

Pittsburgh College, Student Branch—John Theil,
TroMas J. Casey, Jr.

State College of Washingion, Student Branch—Hugh
Vincent, KENNETH VINCENT.

NATIONAL ASSOCIATIONS.

American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy—
Charles B. Jordan, Huca C. MuLpoon, W. H.
ZEIGLER.

American Drug Manufacturers Association—Francis E.

ibbins. .

Federal Wholesale Druggists' Association—

National Association Boards of Pharmacy—L. L. Wal-
ton, Joun W. DarcaveL, A. L. I. WINNE.
National Association of Retasl Druggists—Julius H.

Riemenschneider, THOMAS ROACH.

Nattonal Wholesale Druggists’ Associalion—Joseph W.
Hunter, W. G. ALLEN, E. L. NEWCOMBE.

Proprietary Association—A. L. Murray.

STATE ASSOCIATIONS.
Alabama—H. E. Duncan, W. E. BINGHAM,

UMAS.

Arkansas—E. D. Oslin,

California—W. B, Philip.

Colorado—Charles J. Clayton, ArRTHUR D. BAKER,
Cnarres F. PoE.

Connecticut—Hugh P. Beirne, CHARLES GUSTAFSON,
Jr., Lours MONTANARO.

Delaware—James W. Wise, Joun O. BosLEY, GEORGE
W. RHODES.

Florida—James H.
HUNTER.

J. T,

Beal, WiLL1aM EMEericH, N. H,

Illinois—William Gray.

Indiana—F. V. McCullough.

Iowe—R. M. Gibson, GEORGE JuDIsScH, J. W. SLocuM.

Kansas—Percy S. Walker, FRANK MILNE.

Kentucky—G. L. Curry, J. W. GAYLE, GEORGE WIL-
HELML.

Massachuseits—C. Herbert Packard, Cart. G. A. Har-
RING.

Michigan—Joseph Burniac.

Minnesota—Charles V. Netz, EArL B. FIsCHER.

Mississippi—E. L. Hammond.

Missouri—H. W. Reuter, CHARLES Caspari, A. F.
SCHLICHTING, D. V. WHITNEY.

New Hampshire—Theodore J. Bradlev.

New York—TJacob Diner, CurRT P. WIMMER.

North Carolina—]J. G. Beard, E. V. ZogLLER, IRA W.

RosE.

North Dakota—P. H. Costello.

Ohio—C. A. Dye, M. N. Forp.

Oklahoma——C. V. Nichols, Tom Roach, D. B. R. JoHN-
soN, Loyp HaARRIS.

Pennsylvania—Leonard O’Connell.

Porto Rico—Luis Lucas Velez.

South Carolina—W. H. Zeigler, CARL M. HaRMON,
JorN H. FRIERSON,

South Dakota—H. J. Schnaidt, G. E. SHERM ‘N, Row-
LAND JONES.

Tennessee—R. R. Ferrell.

Texas—E. B. Oliver, Henry F. Hein, WALTER D,

Apams.
Utah—Georg F. Flashman.
Virginia—A. L. 1. Winne, W. I.. LyLE.
Wesi Virginia—J. Lester Hayman.
Wisconsin—Henry G. Ruenzel, G. V. KRADWELL.
Wayoming—John B. Tripeny.

THE COUNCIL.

H. C. Christensen, S. L. Hilton, J. H. Beal, C. E. Cas-
%t;ri, H. V. Arny, T. J. Bradley, W. B, Day,
. D. Adams, D. B. R. Johnson, E. F. Kelly,

E. G. Eberle, A. G. DuMez, C. B, Jordan.

FRATERNAL DELEGATES.
U. S. Public Health Service—Dr. Carl Michel.

LOCAL ASSOCIATIONS AND COLLEGES.
San Antonio Retail Druggists Association-——Henry F.

ein.
Kings County Pharmaceufical Socieiy—F. C. A.
Schaefer.
College of Pharmacy, City of New York—H. V. Arny,
Curt P. WiMMER, H. H. RuUSRY.
St. Louis College of Pharmacy—Charles E. Caspari,
A. F. SCHLICHTING.

Joseph W. Hunter extended a welcome to Miami and on behalf of the National Wholesale

Druggists’ Association.

John Theil of the University of Pittsburgh College of Pharmacy, and Hugh Vincent of
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the State College of Washington, School of Pharmacy, representing Student Branches, A, PH, A.,
were called on as representatives and welcomed by the House of Delegates.

Delegates were called on for remarks but none responded at this time.

Chairman Jordan stated that the next order of business was the reading of the Chairman’s
address and he requested Vice-Chairman Thomas Roach to preside during the reading. (The
address of the Chairman of the House of Delegates is printed in the August number of the JourNAL
A. PH. A., beginning on page 812.) Acting Chairman Roach stated that the address would
automatically bé referred to the Committee on Resolutions.

Chajrman Jordan resumed the Chair and announced the appointment of the Committee
on Nominations, as follows:

Chatrman, M. N. Ford, Ohio; H. H. Schaefer, New York; E. P. Stout, Michigan; C. J.
Clayton, Colorado; E. R. Serles, South Dakota; George Judisch, Iowa; C. V. Nichols, Okla-
homa; P. H. Costello, North Dakota; A. L. I. Winne, Virginia.

The following were named for the Committee on Resolutions:

Chatrman, R. L. Swain, Maryland; T. R. Leigh, Florida; H. W. Reuter, Missouri; L. L.
Walton, Pennsylvania; F. B. McCullough, Indiana; W. E. Bingham, Alabama; G. L. Curry,
Kentucky; Earl B. Fisher, Minnesota; Robert C. Wilson, Georgia.

Chairman Jordan then announced as the next order of business the reading of the Report
of the Couneil by Chaitman S. L. Hilton. The report follows:

ANNUAL REPORT OF THE COUNCIL TO THE HOUSE OF DELEGATES.

The first and reorganization meeting of the Council for 1930-1931 was held at Baltimore,
Md., on May 9, 1930, following the final General Session of the AssociatioN. The following
officers have served for the year: Chairman, S. L. Hilton; Vice-Chairman, C. H. LaWall; Secre-
tary, E. F. Kelly.

E. G. Eberle was elected Editor of the JournaL; A. G. DuMez, Editor of the YEARr
Book; J. H. Beal, a member of the Commission on Proprietary Medicines for a term of five
years; W. L. Scoville and J. C. Krantz, Jr., members of the Committee on Pharmaceutical Re-
search for a term of five yeats each; and E. S. Rose, H. H. Rusby, E. V. Lynn and Arno Vie-
hoever, members of the Committee on Unofficial Standards for a term of four years each, with
J. C. Krantz, Jr., as Chatrman of the Committee.

The President was authorized to make such appointments as were necessary to fill vacan-
cies and to make additionally such appointments as may be necessary or desirable. All appoint-
ments made by the President and Chairman of the Council have appeared in the official roster
in the JOURNAL.

The Chairman was authorized to appoint an Executive Committee of the Council in case
the occasion should arise.

A meeting of the Council or of an Executive Committee has not been found necessary
during the year and the business of the Council has, therefore, been transacted by mail in the
interim. Twelve Council letters covering 74 pages and submitting one hundred and twenty-four
items of business and forty-six motions have been submitted to the members of the Council and
published in the JourNaL. Reference should be made to the prompt and careful attention
given to the business of the Council by its members and to the close codperation and frequent
conferences between the Secretary and the Chairman of the Council in furthering the work of
the Association.

The following are reported as among the more important items of business transacted by
mail:

The application and Constitution of By-Laws of the Western New York Branch of the
A. PH. A. at Buffalo, N. Y., was approved.

The Council adopted three motions under the amendments to the By-Laws, adopted at
the last annual meeting, defining an associate member, the conditions under which Student
Branches are to be established and conducted and the conditions under which $2.00 of each
$5.00 paid by associate members shall be remitted to the Student Branch for its expenscs.

The applications and Constitution and By-Laws of the State College of Washington
Student Branch of the A. Pu. A. and of the State College of South Dakota Student Branch of
the A. Pu. A. were approved. These with the Pittsburgh College of Pharmacy Student Branches,
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makes three such branches in operation and we are advised that two more are practically or-
ganized.

Two meetings of the Committee on National Formulary have been approved and held,
the first at Cleveland, Ohio, on June 30 and July 1, 1930 and the second at Pocono Manor Inn,
Pa., on June 29 and 30, 1931, the latter following a meeting of the Committee of Revision of the
U. S. P. The cost of the first meeting was $1060.51 and of the second approximately the same.

The appointment of a National Formulary Publicity Committee of the A. Pu. A. was
authorized to make the N. F. better known to physicians and pharmacists and to codperate with
a similar committee of the U. S. P. and with the N. A. R. D. in this work.

An N. F. Exhibit in the Scientific Exhibit of the American Medical Association in Phila-
delphia in June 1931, was approved and the necessary expense authorized. The cost was $79.60.

The question of Supplements to the N. F. has been given consideration and will be referred
to later.

G. H. Grommet was chosen as Local Secretary, the Hotel Columbus as the Headquarters
and the week of July 27th—August 1st, as the time for the 1931 meeting at Miami.

The Council was represented at the annual Joint Meeting with the Executive Committee
of the N. A. R. D. held in September 1930 in Atlantic City by Messrs. Christensen, Hilton, Eberle,
LaWall, DuMez and Kelly, and the Joint Meeting for 1931 will be held in this hotel this after-
noon. Many matters of mutual interest are discussed at these meetings and the contacts so
made are very valuable to our Association.

The price of the Collective Index of PROCEEDINGS and YEAR Books, 1903-1925 was in-
creased to $6.50 on account of the cost of publication due in turn to the number of subjects
indexed. A stock of this publication is on hand and members are requested to obtain them
while available.

The resignation of Dr. H. H. Rusby as a member of the Committee on Unofficial Standards
was accepted with regret and Prof. Adolph Ziefle was elected to the vacancy.

A budget of $39,210.00 for the current expenses of the AssocIATION for 1931 was adopted.

The accounts of the AssocraTion for 1930 were audited by W. A. Johnson & Co., Certified
Public Accountants of Baltimore, Md., and their report with a summary of the accounts were
published in the February 1931 issue of the JournaL. The total value of the Current, Per-
manent and Trust Funds and Property was $642,595.25 as compared to $593,571.22 in 1929.
The complete report of the Treasurer will be printed in the Year BooK as is customary.

The contract for printing and mailing the JourNAL was awarded to the Mack Printing
Company, Easton, Pa., at the same prices, and the contract for the YEAR Booxk, Volume 18 for
1929, was awarded to the Lord Baltimore Press, Baltimore, Md., at the same prices.

Theodore Hagenow was appointed as a member of the Committee on U. S. P. to fill the
vacancy caused by the death of Mr. William Mittelbach.

The Council approved the purchase of Lots 7, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 801 and 802 in Square
62, Washngton, D. C., which completes the purchase of all the property for the site of the Ameri-
can Institute of Pharmacy with the exception of Lot 800, which is not immediately necessary to
our plans and for which we have the necessary funds.

A number of bonds from an approved list of such securities have been purchased for
several of the funds.

A report from the Committee on Pharmacy Week on the sixth annual observance and the
expenses involved was received and approved, and an appropriation of $250 was added to the
budget for 1931 for the use of this committee. It will be recalled that the N. A. R. D. appro-
priates an equal amount.

An expense of not exceeding $500 was authorized to match an equal amount from the
Board of Trustees of the U. S. P. for a Survey of Prescription Ingredients for use in connection
with the revisions of the U. 8. P. and N. F. The survey will be under the direction of Chairmen
Cook and Gathercoal and the results should be very interesting to pharmacists in general. This
survey will follow one already in progress to learn the total number of prescriptions filled in the
U.S. A,

A number of requests for partial use of the text of National Formulary, Fifth Edition
have been approved and all at the minimum charge of $5.00.

Four hundred and ninety-four applicants have been elected members with the payment
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of dues and 29 through subscriptions to the Headquarters Building Fund, and two applicants
have been elected life members with the payment of $100 each. Five members have become
Life Members through the payment of dues for 37 consecutive years and eight through the pay-
ment of fixed sums in accordance with the By-Laws. (More members were added since this
report.)

The Council approved the General Program for this meeting in Miami and will appreciate
suggestions for the improvement of the program of future meetings.

The second meeting of the Council was held in Miami on Monday, July 27th at which
the following business was transacted:

Dr. G. A. Burbidge of Halifax, Nova Scotia, Dr. J. J. Hofman of The Hague, Holland,
and Dr. William Mair of Edinburgh, Scotland, were elected Honorary Members of the Associa-
TION.

The Honorary President, Secretary and Treasurer of the ASSOCIATION were nominated
for election by the House of Delegates and their names will be submitted in a separate communica-
tion.

A number of reports were received for the information of the Council in reference to the
property, funds and publications of the AssoctaTioN and these will be published in the JoURNAL.

Respectfully submitted,
S. L. HiLtoN, Chairman
E. F. KELLY, Secretary.

Chairman Jordan thanked Chairman Hilton.

Secretary Kelly asked the delegates who had entered the room after the opening session to
give him their names.

Local Secretary Grommet made announcements of the entertainments.

The Chairman requested that all delegates be in attendance promptly at the next meeting
of the House of Delegates.

On motion the First Session of the House of Delegates was adjourned.

SECOND SESSION.

The Second Session of the House of Delegates, A. PH. A., was convened by Chairman C. B.
Jordan, July 29th, at 8:00 p.M. Chairman Jordan asked all who had not reported as delegates
to do so before leaving the meeting. The minutes of the First Session of the House of Delegates
as read by Secretary Kelly were on motion duly seconded, adopted. (The transactions are re-
ported in the preceding minutes.)

George D. Beal as delegate to the House of Delegates of the Section on Historical Phar-
macy made the following report:

To The House of Delegates of the American Pharmaceutical Association:

As delegate from the Historical Section of this AssociatioN, I have the honor to submit
the following report.

The program of this Section was terminated this afternoon, July 29th. The attendance
at the meeting was small, but the papers presented were of unusual merit and were enthusiasti-
cally received. Dr. James H. Beal presented to the Section a very rare volume by James Cut-
bush—American Chemist of the early 19th century, entitled ‘“Detection, Adulterations and Culi-
nary Poisons.” The Section in turn placed this book in the hands of the Historian for the
archives of the AssocraTion. (See also page 859, August JOURNAL.)

The Section received several papers dealing with Historical Pharmacy and also on the
history of the pharmaceutical state associations, similar to those that it has had the pleasure
of receiving in previous years. Feeling that the collection of this information is becoming more
and more difficult with the passing of the years, the Section proposed the following resolution:

Resolved, That all state pharmaceutical associations be requested to have
prepared historical accounts of the origin and activities of such associations, and
of the associations of druggists and of the branches of pharmacy in their respective
states, and to furnish copies of the same for permanent preservation in the archives
of the AMERICAN PHARMACEUTICAL ASSOCIATION.
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The Section also received an illustrated paper from Mr. Aaron Lichtin, entitled “The
Pharmacists’ Show Globes.”” In the discussion which ensued, the Delegate of the Section was
instructed to present the following resolution.

WHEREAS, It is the practice of sundries shops to use the show globes contain-
ing liquids, and the mortar and pestle, and that these have been associated with
the word ‘‘apothecary’” in the public mind, and accepted as the symbols of the prac-
tice of pharmacy, therefore be it

Resolved, that the displaying of such symbols is deceptive and fraudulent
and should be prohibited by law or by regulations of Boards of Pharmacy where
existing laws will permit the adoption of such regulations.

Respectfully submitted,
GeORGE D. BeaL, Delegate.

On motion the report was duly received and the resolutions therein referred to the Com-
mittee on Resolutions.

The report of the Committee on Legislation was presented by Chairman S. L. Hilton.
On motion duly seconded it was received and the recommendation therein referred to the Com-
mittee on Resolutions. It follows:

To the Chairman and Members of the House of Delegaies:

As chairman of your Committee on National Legislation I herewith submit the follow-
ing report.

The second session of the Seventy-Second Congress adjourned by statute March 4, 1931,
at 12 o’clock noor; as this was the short session little can be accomplished other than the con-
sideration and passage of appropriation bills.

No bills affecting the drug interests were passed at this session, however, the Capper-
Kelly bill which had been favorably reported by the House Committee was passed in a some-
what emasculated form by the House of Representatives, when it went over to the Senate it
was decided by the Committee that it was entirely too late in the session to give it any con-
sideration and it would be impossible for the Senate to pass it, consequently it died with the
adjournment of Congress and will have to be reintroduced after the Seventy-Third Congress
convenes; this, I understand, is Mr. Kelly's intention.

The Federal Trade Commission recently made public the result of their consideration
of legislation to stop predatory price cutting and will make a report to Congress when it con-
venes that no additional legislation is necessary.

The report of the Commission is unsatisfactory to Congressman Kelly and he has so
stated, he further states that it is his intention to bring the matter before Congress and do all
that he can to have same enacted into law.

Mr. Kelly is deeply interested and so stated at the annual meeting of the Virginia Phar-
maceutical Association; we should support Mr. Kelly, and we recommend that the House of
Delegates again go on record favoring this legislation and give him our undivided support.

Respectfully submitted,
S. L. HivtoN, Chairman.

The report of the Committee on Cosmetics was presented by Chairman George D. Beal.
It follows:

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON COSMETICS.
To the House of Delegates, American Pharmaceutical Association:

As pointed out in the two previous reports to the House of Delegates, the problem be-
fore this Committee is one of fact finding. The Committee does not propose to enter into an
examination of the cosmetics on the market in the United States. Neither does it propose to
determine, by pharmaco-dynamic or other experimental means, the effect of cosmetic ingredients
upon the consumer’s health. It does feel that there is in the literature to-day an abundance
of information upon the general eflect of cosmetic ingredients that could be successfully com-
piled and correlated, and upon which a final report to this House can be based.
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While the House has approved of the collection of a fund for this purpose, the present
financial condition is such that it is not deemed wise to attempt such a project until a later date.
The Committee therefore recommends that it be continued, to give such attention to the sub-
ject as is possible in the interim, until it is feasible to collect a fund for the completion of the work.

The cosmetic industry is becoming awakened to the danger of unfavorable legislation.
An article by Dr. Maurice Aisen in Aromatics for February of this year is entitled “Shall We
Clean Our House—Or Must Legislation Do It?”’ This reflects the opinion that is beginning
to take form among the leaders of thought in that industry, and it is hoped that this awakening
will assist the Committee eventually in accomplishing its purpose.

Pittsburgh, Pa.

July 24, 1931. Respectfully submitted,

Geo. D. BeaL, Chairman.

On motion of S. L. Hilton, duly seconded, the Committee was continued.

Colonel A. D. Tuttle addressed the House of Delegates on ‘‘Pharmacy in the U. S. Army.”

The Committee on Pharmacy Corps in the U. S. Army was presented by Chairman R.
L. Swain. Before presenting the report he said that the Committee met several times with
officials of the Surgeon General’s office when the two bills before Congress were discussed. He
stated the recommendations of the Committee:

First, that the A. PH. A. recognize the adoption of improvements in the pharmaceutical
service of the Army.

Second that the Committee be continued.

Third, that the A. PH. A. go on record as favoring an immediate adoption of these im-
provements.

Fourth, that the present conference between the Committee and representatives of the
Surgeon General’s office be continued.

After the discussion Chairman Jordan thanked Colonel Tuttle for his informative ad-
dress and codperation. .

Chairman Swain stated that the splendid codperation received from the Surgeon General’s
office in permitting Colonel Tuttle to come to Miami, requires that we express in a concrete
way our appreciation to Colonel Tuttle for his coming here and our appreciation also of the
Surgeon General’s office for its coéperation. He then made a motion that the Secretary be
instructed to communicate in writing with the Surgeon General, expressing the ASSOCIATION’S
sincere thanks for this service. The motion was seconded, and carried. The report of the
Committee on Pharmacy Corps follows:

REPORT OF COMMITTEE ON PHARMACY CORPS.

By Robert L. Swain, Chairman.

The practice of pharmacy in the United States Army has been on a most unsatisfactory
basis for many years. There had been no attempt made in the years preceding to build up a
system comparable to that required under the laws of the several states. The responsibility
of compounding and dispensing drugs and medicines was for the most part entrusted to persons
having little or no professional competency for the work. The tragic deaths at Fort Leaven-
worth some months ago from a physician’s prescription improperly filled must be regarded as
a logical outcome of the system officially recognized.

This state of affairs has been vigorously and consistently opposed by the AMERICAN
PHARMACEUTICAL ASSOCIATION. For many years, this ASSOCIATION has maintained active
committees for the purpose of bringing about the proper status for pharmacy in the govern-
ment services. The AssocIATION has ever been outspoken in its condemnation of the unsatis-
factory practice in effect. It has pointed out the inherent dangers involved, and has earnestly
contended for the same safeguards which the pharmacy laws of the several states have set up
in civil life. This AssociaTioN has refused to recognize any pharmaceutical practice which
does not measure up to the standard which the public has found necessary to its protection.
This AssociaTION has steadfastly retained this position, and has refused to compromise the
principles involved.
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1t is indeed gratifying to report that much progress has been made in the effort to establish
an adequate pharmaceutical service in the U. S. Army. Three years ago the ASSOCIATION spor-
sored a bill to provide a Pharmacy Corps in the United States Army. This bill was first intro-
duced into Congress by Congressman Clyde Kelly, of Pennsylvania, and Senator Royal S. Cope-
land, of New York. At a later Congress, with the full and complete approval of Congressman
Kelly, the bill was again introduced in the House by Congressman Reece, .of Tennessee, a mem-
ber of the House Committee on Military Affairs, and Senator Copeland, of New York. The
bill has become generally known as the Reece-Copeland Bill. Congressional hearings were
held, and powerful support developed in both houses. All pharmaceutical organizations, both
state and national endorsed the measure, and the pharmaceutical press of the country united
its force and influence in behalf of this legislation.

Contemporary with the introduction of the Reece-Copeland Bill, the Wainwright Bill
was introduced by Congressman Wainwright of New York, also a member of the House Com-
mittee on Military Affairs. The Wainwright Bill was designed to bring about certain changes
in the organization and personmnel of the Medical Department of the United States Army for
the purpose of making possible a more cfficient medical service. It was generally understood
that the Wainwright Bill had the endorsement and approval of the Surgeon General and his
staff.

Neither the Reece-Copeland Bill nor the Wainwright Bill has passed Congress, each of
them remaining in the same legislative status quo. This phase of the matter is referred to so
that the present status of the two bills may be known to this ASSOCIATION.

During the past few months some far-reaching changes have come about. Three con-
ferences have been held by members of the Committee on Pharmacy Corps and the Surgeon
General and his staff. Two of these conferences were with Surgeon General Ireland, and one
with his successor, Surgeon General Patterson. It is of interest to note that the suggestion for
these conferences came from the Surgeon General in cach instance. Thesc conferences were
entered into freely by the committee, as the need for a full discussion of the whole subject was
recognized. From the first, however, the committee made it clear that the conferences were
conferences only, and that the committee considercd itself committed to the Reece-Copeland
Bill until the AsSOCIATION reversed its attitude to this bill. This position was fully understood
by the Surgeon General’s office.

These conferences have been most helpful. The pharmaceutical situation was frankly
discussed from all angles and by both sides. Formality was cast aside in an earnest effort to
arrive at the best solution of the problem. The Surgeon General was most courteous and atten-
tive. From the beginning, it was apparent he was desirous of coéperating with this ASSOCIATION
in its efforts to improve the practice of pharmacy in the Army. As chairman of this committee,
I state it as my honest belief that the Surgeon General is as much interested in meeting the
situation as any member of the body. He admits quite freely that the present system is unsatis-
factory, and also that a dependable professional pharmaceutical service is essential to a most
efficient medical service in the Army. In this phase of the subject, he apparentlv has not the
slightest personal or official reservation. Both Surgeon General Ireland and Surgeon Geaneral
Patterson are outspoken in their conviction that the practice of pharmacy in the Army must
be reorganized and placed on a sound professional basis, and I think this conviction is shared
by all members of the Surgeon General's staff. These conferences have been marked by courtesy,
frankness and a real desire to meet the situation.

However, the Surgeon General holds to the view that the need of pharmacy can best be
met by amending the Wainwright Bill so as to meet the situation. He is convinced that the
Reece-Copeland Bill is ill advised in attempting to set up a separate pharmacy corps, and that
it is seriously defective in the personnel requirement and administrative features. It is con-
tended that such a corps would precipitate many difficult administrative problems, and would
not be in harmony with the broad plans which are being developed for a more efficient medical
service. It is contended also that such a corps would prove too restrictive for the sound de-
velopment and growth of a professiomal pharmaceutical service. As pharmacy is one of the
medical specialties it should be so recognized. It would develop more effectively as a part of
the Medical Auxiliary Corps in which the other medical specialties would be grouped. The
difficulties in the way of administration, it is pointed out, beccome readily apparent if each group
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rendering an important professional service should be given a separate existence. In order to
obviate this difficulty, which even to the untrained in military science, appears to be most for-
midable, it is proposed to group these essential medical services in the Medical Auxiliary Corps.
In order, however, to give as much individuality as possible to pharmacy, the Surgeon General
recommends that a Pharmaceutical Division be set up in the Medical Auxiliary Corps, and that
a member of the pharmaceutical division be detailed to his office as is the case with the other
professional services.

This committee is sympathetic with the desire of the Surgeon General to build up the
most efficient medical service in the United States Army. It is felt also that close study and
attention should be given to the whole matter of reorganizing the practice of pharmacy in the
Army as set forth in the suggestions of the Surgeon General. If a separate Pharmacy Corps
would create serious administrative problems without bringing about any greater advantages
to pharmacy than a place in the Medical Auxiliary Corps, then this phase of the matter should
be given serious thought by this AssocraTioN. It should be remembered that the objective
sought has been an adequate and dependable pharmaceutical service. If this objective is realized
the name of the department under which it is given may not be as important as first thought.
Then again, the advantages to be gained from friendly and mutual coéperation with the Surgeon
General should be weighed carefully in deciding what course the AssocratioN should
adopt.

The committee feels that this AssocraTioN and the Surgeon General should be in accord
upon the legislative program if possible. Congress should be approached with all difficulties
met and overcome if this can be accomplished. It is to be remembered that reaching an agree-
ment with the Surgeon General is but one phase of the matter. Congress must pass the bill,
the approval of the President must be had, the budget authorities must approve and find the
funds, and whether the Reece-Copeland Bill or the Wainwright Bill is endorsed, common sense
would seem to demand an agreement of all parties be effected if possible before the real offensive
is made to secure passage of the measure.

In reaching this agreement, this ASSOCIATION has a great and direct responsibility.

Colonel A. D. Tuttle was invited to speak. His remarks are printed in connection with his ad-
dress before the General Session, A. Ph. A., preceding Association Business in this issue of the Journal.

The next order of business was the report of the Committee on the U. S. P. On motion
duly seconded and carried the report was referred to the Committee of Revision of the U. S. P.

The next order of business was the report of the Committee on Recipe Book by Chair-
man J. Leon Lascoff. The report was read by Prof. C. P. Wimmer.

Secretary Kelly stated that it is customary to refer this report to the joint session of the
Scientific Section and the Section on Practical Pharmacy and Dispensing. He made the motion
to refer; it was seconded and carried.

The next order of business was the report of the Committee on the Study of Pharmacy.
Secretary E. F. Kelly made a report of progress. This on motion was duly accepted.

Chairman Jordan stated that a communication had been received from the Council
nominating the following for the ensuing year:

Honorary President, Henry S. Wellcome, London, England; Secretary, E. F. Kelly,
Baltimore, Md.; Treasurer, C. W. Holton, Essex Fells, N. J.

It was moved and seconded and carried that the Chairman cast a unanimous ballot on
behalf of the House of Delegates for the election of the nominees to their respective positions.
The ballot was cast and the Chairman so announced.

The next order of business was the presentation of the Report of the Committee on Place
of Meeting. The report follows:

To the House of Delegales, American Pharmaceutical Association:

The Committee on Place of Meeting does not make its usual report and recommendation
of the place for next year’s meeting, as it has already been voted to hold the 1932 meeting at
Toronto, Ontario, jointly with the Canadian Pharmaceutical Association. Toronto is a very
attractive city in a superb location, at the west end of Lake Ontario, and it is plentifully supplied
with fine hotels. The 1932 meeting will celebrate the twenty-fifth anniversary of the inteption
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of the Canadian Association, and it is interesting to note that the twenty-fifth meeting of our
Assoc1ATION was held in Toronto, in 1877. Tt is planned to hold the joint meeting in August
next year, during the week preceding the first week of the Canadian National Exposition, so
those of our members who wish to so do can stay over to visit what is probably the greatest
annual exposition held on this continent.

There is one matter on which the Committee on Place of Meeting needs advice and in-
struction. This is the question of entertainment at the meetings. Sometimes, our hosts are
so generous and hospitable that the entertainment provided is apt to interfere with our necessary
business. On the other hand, there are some localities in which we ought to meet, which have
no pharmaceutical organizations that are able or willing to spend a considerable amount of
money to entertain the AssociaTioN. The Committee would like to be able to assure members
in such places that they will be under no obligation to spend money on our entertainment, be-
yond the sum provided by the registration fees, if they are willing to do the work required to
make arrangements for the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,
T. J. BraDLEY, Chatrman.

On motion made by Wm. B. Day and seconded by Charles J. Clayton, the report was
accepted and carried by vote.

Chairman Bradley said further that no definite action had been taken relative to the
meeting place for 1933, but this had been discussed informally by the Chairmaun with other
members of the Committee and also with other members of the AssociaTioN. He said that
Chicago is not in a locality where the Committee would have decided under other circumstances.
However, if the International Pharmaceutical Federation is to be held there in 1933 it means
that the meeting should be held in or near Chicago.

E. Fullerton Cook favored the idea of the meeting of the International Pharmaceutical
Federation in Chicago, in 1933. Foreign delegates will be present at the meeting which would
add much to the interest.

William B. Day understood that Chicago would be the logical place of the 1933 con-
vention and said that those who were present at the last Chicago convention will recall that
it was a very successful one.

Frederick Schaefer announced the death of Prof. A. P. Lohness of Brooklyn. He
stated that the deceased had been a member of the A. PH. A. for twenty-five years.

S. L. Hilton spoke briefly relative to the deceased.

Chairman Jordan requested that the members stand in silence in memory and respect
of deceased members.

Chairman Jordan announced that the next order of business would be a report of the
Committee on Resolutions.

Chairman Swain stated that the Committee was not ready to report at this time.

The report of the Committee on Nominations was called for and presented by Chair-
man M. N. Ford. It follows:

To the House of Delegates of the American Pharmaceutical Associalion:

Your committee on nominations met in Whepley Hall at 9:30 a.M., July 29th, with all
members present. After due consideration, we submit to you the following names from which
to select your officers:

President: C.B. Jordan, Indiana; Edward Kremers, Wisconsin; Bruce Philip, California.

First Vice-President: Rowland Jones, So. Dakota; Wortley F. Rudd, Virginia; C. A.
Dye, Ohio.

Second Vice-President: G. H. Grommet, Florida; C. E. Mollett, Montana; John Culley,
California.

Council: J. H. Beal, Florida; C. H. LaWall, Pennsylvania; C. E. Caspari, Missouri;
L. L. Walton, Pennsylvania; W. M. Hankins Florida; J. W. Sturmer, Pennsylvania; C. P.
Wimnier, New York; E. H. Kraus, Michigan; W. L. Scoville, Michigan.
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Chairman House of Delegates: Thomas Roach, Oklahoma.
Vice-Chairman House of Delegates: J. W. Slocum, Towa.
Respectfully submitted,

Cuas. J. CravTON, A. L. I. Winne,
P. H. CosTELLO, E. P. Stout,
C. V. NicHoLs. M. N. Ford, Chairman.

Motion was made and duly seconded aud carried that the report be received.

Motion was also made that the Secretary cast a ballot for the election of Thomas Roach,
of Oklahoma as Chairman; J. W. Slocum, of Towa, as Vice-Chairman and E. F. Kelly as Secre-
tary.

On motion of William Gray, duly seconded and carried, it was recommended to the
Council that the Recipe Book be advertised in the Jowurnal of the A. M. A., and the Journal
N. 4. R. D, if satisfactory arrangements could be made,

On motion duly seconded the Second Session of the House of Delegates was adjourned.

THIRD SESSION.

The Third Session of the House of Delegates was called to order by Chairman C. B. Jordan,
at 8:15 p.M., Friday, July 31st. The roll call of delegates was dispensed with. The minutes
of the Second Session of the House of Delegates were read by Secretary E. F. Kelly. They were
approved as read.

W. Bruce Philip was recognized by the chairman and stated that it is the request of the
Pharmaceutical Association Secretaries that they be granted the privilege of a delegate to the
House of Delegates because it is believed more and better work will be accomplished if this request
is granted.

Secretary Kelly stated that it would be necessary to revise the By-Laws in order to put
this request into effect. He understood that a similar request is coming from the Conference of
Pharmaceutical Law Enforcement Officials, and that both requests could be acdted upon at the
same time.

James H. Beal said he had no copy of the By-Laws with him and was not absolutely certain
relative to the proper procedure. He would, however, make the motion that the By-Laws be
amended so as to give a delegate to each one of the bodies mentioned.

The motion was seconded by S. L. Hilton and by vote adopted.

The report of the Committee on Transportation was made by Theodore J. Bradley,

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION.

The Committee on Transportation submits the following report: This committee was
re-created in 1928, and consists of twenty-one widely distributed members. By the plan of
operation which has been followed, the chairman makes general arrangements for transportation
to the convention, and the members look after arrangements for ASSOCIATION members in their
respective localities.

The work of the committee is considerable and calls for a great deal of tact and judgment
in dealing with officials of the railroads and their traffic associations. This work has been done
cheerfully, as the results have been very helpful to the AssocraTron. Since the War and before
this Committee began its work, no reduced railroad fares were secured to any of the conventions,
but during the past three years, definite excursion rates have been secured, resulting in a tota
reduction in fares amounting to thousands of dollars each year, and culminating in the so-called
“Identification Plan” this year, in addition to the special excursions to this district, the date of
which was fixed by the railroads to suit the largest possible number of our members.

We sincerely hope that this helpful work can continue.

(Signed) THEODORE J. BRADLEY, Chairman.

The report was duly received and a vote of thanks was extended the committee.
The report of the Committee on Pharmaceutical Syllabus was presented by Chairman
J. G. Beard.
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THE REPORT OF THE PHARMACEUTICAL SYLLABUS COMMITTEE.

In May of this year there was mailed to one hundred and fifty college and board officials
a mimeographed volume that outlined the thirty courses of study which had been prepared by
pharmacy teachers from all sections of the country. These outlines were of a tentative nature,
subject to modifications or rejection by the Syllabus Committee and open to the constructive
criticism of faculty and examining groups everywhere.

The thirty courses outlined were set up by thirty-four authors who are generally recognized
as competent in the fields of their respective work. These authors were selected following an
exhaustive study of school catalogs from all over the country and an effort was made to pick
men who were giving thorough courses and who were representative of every type of pharmacy
school. This group of authors was submitted to the entire Svllabus Committee for approval.
Although these authors were asked to follow a standard pattern in preparing their outlines, it
was to be expected that each would inject into his manuscript an individual slant that would
cause the several outlines to be somewhat lacking in standardized form. These differences,
however, were not particularly vital and they can be reconciled when the major problems of
revision are solved.

It was hoped that the courses as outlined would be received sympathetically, studied
carefully and criticized constructively by the large number of representative pharmacists to
whom the mimeographed report was mailed. However, a disappointingly small number of the
group addressed have given the volume the benefit of their counsel, which, incidentally is typical
of the results that follow when advice is sought in Syllabus revision. Obviously such a lack of
codperation is discouraging to the chairman.

It is doubtful if any man or group of men could set up a curriculum that would meet with
the approval of a majority of teachers or board examiners. There seeins to be no uniformity of
thinking in pharmaceutical education even on basic subject matter. This applies to curriculum
content particularly, but applies also to methods of presentation and to the ratio of laboratory
work to didactic instruction. If this statement is questioned it will likely be questioned by
someone who has not made a careful study of college catalogs and state board questions. A
reasonablc degree of variation in teaching is natural and necessary, but surely a greater degree
of uniformity could profitably be injected into our educational system. The Syllabus is the
logical medium for formulating and promulgating this uniformity. Only, however, if there is
more codperative and sympathetic interest displayed in Syllabus revision can the finished work
meet the needs it was created to satisfy, and only if this criticism is given freely can the final
curriculum as presented to be said to represcnt the best thinking of educators and examiners
throughout the country.

To the following teachers who prepared the Syllabus outlines the sincere thanks of the
chairman are extended. Following each name is given the major degree of the teacher, his
present title and his present affiliation.

Accounting, General: Roy B. Kester, Ph.D., C. P. A., Professor of Accounting and Head
of the Department of Accounting in the School of Business, Columbia University.

Arithmetic of Pharmacy: T.J. Bradley, Phm.D., Dean, Massachusetts College of Pharmacy.

Bacteriology: Malcolm Soule, Sc.D., LL.D., Associate Professor of Bacteriology, Uni-
versity of Michigan.

Botany: H. R. Totten, Ph.D., Professor of Botany, University of North Carolina.

Economics, General and Basic: S. Howard Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Economics,
Wharton School of Finance, U. of Pa.; Karl B. Scholz, Ph.D., Professor of Economics, Wharton
School of Finance, U. of Pa.

Chemistry, General: E. V. Lynn, Ph.D., Professor of Chemistry, University of Washington.

Chemistry, Analytical: C. B. Jordan, PL.C., M.S., Dean, School of Pharmacy, Purdue
University.

Chemistry, Organic: E.V. Lynn, Ph.D., Professor of Chemistry, University of Washington;
C. W. Johnson, Ph.D., Dean, College of Pharmacy, University of Washington.

English: Baldwin Maxwell, Ph.D., Professor of English, State University of Iowa.

French: R. T. House, Ph.D., Professor of Modern Languages, University of Oklahoma.

German: F. W. Bradley, Ph.D., Professor of German Language, University of South
Carolina,
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History of Pharmacy: Edward Kremers, Ph.D., Sc.D., Ph.M., Director, Course in Phar-
macy, University of Wisconsin.

Jurisprudence: J. H. Beal, LL.B., Pharm.D., Sc.D.

Latin of Pharmacy: H. C. Muldoon, D.Sc., Dean, School of Pharmacy, Duquesne Uni-
versity.

Mathematics, General: J. W. Lasley, Jr., Ph.D., Professor of Pure Mathematics, Uni-
versity of North Carolina; E. T. Browne, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Mathematics, University
of North Carolina.

Pharmacognosy: B. V. Christensen, Ph.D., Professor of Pharmacognosy, University of
Florida.

Pharmacology: A. R. Bliss, M.D., Dean, Schoot of Pharmacy, University of Tennessee.

Pharmaceutical Chemsstry: Glenn L. Jenkins, Ph.D., Professor of Pharmaceutical Chem-
istry, University of Maryland.

Including:

Drug Assaying: Glenn L. Jenkins, Ph.D., Professor of Pharmaceutical
Chemistry, University of Maryland.

Toxicologv: M. R. Thompson, Professor of Toxicology, University of Mary-
land.

Bio-Chemistry: L. K. Riggs, Ph.D., Director of Research, New Jersey College
of Pharmacy.

Pharmacy:

Theory of Pharmacy: C. H. LaWall, Phar.D., Sc.D., Chatrman, Dean, Phila-
delphia College of Pharmacy; H. V. Arny, Ph.D., Dean, College of Pharmacy,
Columbia University; W. J. Husa, Ph.D., Professor of Pharmacy, University of
Florida.

Operative Pharmacy: (Same committee as for Theory of Pharmacy.)

Dispensing Pharmacy: W. G. Crockett, Phar.D., Chairman, Professor of
Pharmacy, Medical College of Virginia; P. H. Dirstine, D.V.M., B.Sc., Dean,
School of Pharmacy, State College of Washington; E. F. Cook, P.D., Director of
the Pharmaceutical Laboratories, Philadelphia College of Pharmacy.

Manufacturing Pharmacy: L. E. Harris, Ph.D., Chkairman, Professor of
Pharmacy, University of Oklahoma; C. H. Stocking, M.S., Associate Professor of
Pharmacy, University of Michigan; E. D. Davy, B.S., Professor of Analytical
Chemistry, Western Reserve University.

Commercial Pharmacy: Paul C. Olsen, A.M., Lecturer on Merchandising,
Philadelphia College of Pharmacy.

Physics, General: XK. H. Fussler, Ph.D., Professor of Physics, University of North Carolina.

Physiology: R. A. Lyman, Dean, College of Pharmacy, University of Nebraska.

Public Health:

Zodlogy: H. E. Enders, Ph.D., Head of the Department of Biology, Purdue University.

Manual for Examiners: R. P. Fischelis, B.Sc., Chairman, Secretary, N. J. Board of
Pharmacy; M. N. Ford, Secretary, Ohio Board of Pharmacy; A. L. I. Winne, Secretary,
Virginia Board of Pharmacy; R. L. Swain, Secretary, Maryland Board of Pharmacy.

Many of these teachers performed the task assigned them at a real sacrifice of time and
energy.

The following financial report is sub